MINUTES
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – JULY 14, 2003
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, July 14, 2003, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.
 
Commissioners present:  Chairman Ray Miller, Vice Chairman Jeff Duvall, Marla Cilley, Rob Davenport and David Guice
 
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Attorney Dave Neumann, Finance Director Gay Poor, Planning & Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, Finance Payroll Technician Lillian O’Shields and her husband, Everette O’Shields, Finance Accounting Technician Christy Stansel, Cooperative Extension Director Eric Caldwell, Tax Assessor David Reid, Social Services Director Carson Griffin, DSS Income Maintenance Supervisor Lana Burgess, Health Director Terry Pierce and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover
 
Media:  Transylvania Times - Jennifer Uhl-Ford
 
Approximately 35 people were in the audience.
 
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
None
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
The manager requested the addition of a closed session per NCGS 143-318-11(a)(4) regarding the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the public body, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development incentives that may be offered by the public body in negotiations.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the agenda as modified, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
All consent agenda items were introduced.
 
APPROVAL/CORRECTION OF MINUTES
Minutes from the April 23, 2003 emergency meeting regarding Ecusta, the May 8, 2003 DOT special meeting, and the regular meetings on April 28 and May 12, 2003 as submitted.
 
FACILITIES USE REQUESTS
Gazebo                      Heart of Brevard - for a free concert              July 19, 2003, 4:30 – 6 pm
                                 by the Brevard Community Band
 
DISCOVERY & RELEASE REPORT
Discovery & Release report for June as submitted by the Tax Assessor (attachment as part of these minutes).
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
RECOGNITIONS/PRESENTATIONS
 
RETIREMENT RECOGNITION OF LANA BURGESS
Chairman Miller read Resolution 17-03 (attachment as part of these minutes) and recognized Lana Burgess upon her retirement from the Department of Social Services as Income Maintenance Supervisor II.  After the presentation, Carson Griffin, director of social services, expressed her appreciation and thanked Ms. Burgess for her many years of service.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve Resolution 17-03 in recognition of Lana Burgess, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried. 
 
RETIREMENT RECOGNITION OF LILLIAN O’SHIELDS
Chairman Miller read Resolution 18-03 (attachment as part of these minutes) and recognized Lillian O’Shields upon her retirement from the county as Finance Technician II responsible for payroll.  Finance director Gay Poor congratulated Lillian, noting that she missed only two payrolls in nineteen years.
 
Commissioner Cilley moved to approve Resolution 18-03 in recognition of Lillian O’Shields, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
PRESENTATION – STRATEGIES FOR BUILDING A SUSTAINABLE ECONOMY
Mr. Dan Ray from the Institute at Biltmore presented a report on strategies for building a sustainable economy.  The report is a compilation of strategies and recommendations that resulted from more than thirty individual interviews, a review of existing plans (from Fluor, Focus 2020 and others), several steering committee meetings, and a thorough analysis of the county’s strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and constraints specifically related to advanced telecommunications infrastructure.  The thrust of their study was to look at technology, especially broadband, trying to assure that Transylvania County will be part of the developing telecommunications pipeline.
 
Mr. Daniel Prevost from the Institute at Biltmore talked about advanced telecommunications infrastructure and reviewed regional challenges.  With an understanding of the telecommunications infrastructure initiatives currently underway in North Carolina, the strategies that resulted from the report offer genuine options for building a unique and sustainable economy for Transylvania County.  Some of the accomplishments to date include:
·         After meetings with the Education and Research Consortium of the Western Carolinas (ERC), the Institute has prioritized the establishment of an ERC network “Point of Presence” (POP) in Pisgah Forest, with OC-48 (2.45 Gbps) fiber capacity.  The ERC Initiative is the plan of Congressman Taylor to bring underground fiber cables to Western North Carolina, with a mini-hub in Asheville.  This “ring” will connect the two areas of Asheville and Greenville, allowing for redundancy so that if a line is cut, service will not be affected.  With the cost of this technology being reduced substantially in recent months, it is now feasible to bring fiber to this area.
·         Contracts to begin offering services as early as third quarter 2003 to local government, educational institutions and other research-intensive organizations have been executed.  The ERC has entered into discussions with another partner to potentially provide direct fiber connections from the POP in Pisgah Forestto Brevard College, Blue Ridge Community College, and possibly the Transylvania Community Hospital.
·         It is understood that Citizens Telephone has an existing fiber connection to the POP in Pisgah Forest.
·         Brevard College will play a key role in the ERC’s planned Technology Transfer Initiative in Western North Carolina.  This will become a valuable resource for entrepreneurs and new business starts.
·         A collaborative communication link between Brevard College/Pisgah Forest Institute and the NC Biotech Center’s Institute of Forest Biotechnology has been established.  There is a possibility that the Institute will relocate to Transylvania County.
 
Mr. Prevost suggested that Transylvania County should create its own ring that will connect to the larger ring going to and from Asheville and Greenville.  That will connect hospitals and the school system to the ERC network’s POP in Pisgah Forest.  This new technology will allow Transylvania County to get in the information business.  Mr. Prevost offered his services pro bono to work with Transylvania County to develop this initiative.
 
Commissioner Duvall noted that the timeframe for the ERC is mid August, and the POP in Pisgah Forest should be in place by mid September.  Asheville is already operational. 
 
After further discussion, Chairman Miller thanked Mr. Ray and Mr. Prevost for their report.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the report from the Institute at Biltmore, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
CRIMINAL JUSTICE PARTNERSHIP PLAN
Mrs. Judith West resigned her position at Trend Community Mental Health Services, but has requested to stay on the CJPP board as a member-at-large.  Mr. Marshall Gravely has been hired to replace Mrs. West at Trend and has agreed to be the mental health representative on the CJPP board.
 
Commissioner Guice moved to appoint Marshall Gravely to fill the unexpired term (March, 2005) of Judith West as the mental health representative, and to appoint Judith West as a member-at-large, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
Mrs. West’s term will expire March, 2006.
 
HUMAN RELATIONS COUNCIL
Commissioner Miller nominated Catherine Borden to fill the unexpired term (May, 2005) of Marion E. Huston, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
JURY COMMISSION
Commissioner Duvall nominated Gay Phillips to serve another term on the Jury Commission, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
HIPAA UPDATE
Health Director Terry Pierce described briefly what HIPAA is and how it affects the county.  He noted that Transylvania County has been designated as a hybrid entity, which reduces its liability under HIPAA.  Mr. Pierce mentioned that training of all current employees has been completed.  New employees will be trained on an as-needed basis.
 
The final report has been made available to the county, has been approved in form by the county attorney, and a copy was distributed to each commissioner.  The forms and policies included will need to be adopted at a later date; however, agencies are already following the prescribed policies.
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATE
Chamber of Commerce:  Mrs. Beth Carden, Chamber of Commerce president, read the Chamber’s current mission statement and stated that the Chamber had 518 members in 2002.  That membership is the highest ever, in spite of so many business closings.   Her report noted the following accomplishments:
· Try Transylvania First campaign is being well received; revenues are increasing as a result. 
· To strengthen existing businesses, an Ambassador Corps has been formed, which has increased volunteerism and put on Try Transylvania First seminars and expos.
· New businesses have been forming in this community lately. 
· E-news Brief has been started which has improved communications greatly.  The website has been updated to be more user-friendly, and to allow for fewer more-costly newsletters in paper form. 
· Increased entrepreneur seminars. 
· Sponsored a business women’s luncheon recently. 
· SCORE continues to recruit volunteers.
· Retiree volunteer database is being updated continually.
· Job Ready Partnership is helping youth to be ready for work. 
· Marketing support for tourism is being done through the development of a new brochure and map of downtown Brevard, with opportunities for businesses to advertise.
· 20 tasks are being worked on, 9 are complete.  The manager noted that some tasks are time oriented.  For example, Small Business Week will occur at a certain time of year.
 
Commissioner Cilley inquired about the procedure used to inform prospective business owners about how to start a business.  Mrs. Carden stated that information is shared, a brochure is distributed and an interview is conducted to gather information about their needs.  They are told about classes available at the colleges and any upcoming business fairs that will be available.  Prospective business owners are put in contact with people in the community that might be helpful to them. 
 
Transylvania Partnership – Strategic Plan, Goal 3:  Mr. Burrows reported on the on-going search for certified industrial sites in Transylvania County.  The Transylvania Partnership hired Rob McKown, who has identified over 20 sites that were suitable for development.  From those sites, the Partnership narrowed the field to six, then to two sites.  Subsequently, a third site is being considered.  For some years they have tried to get some of the property at Ecusta for development.  With the pending acquisition of Ecusta by Clifford Bell, the Partnership is currently working with Mr. Bell to carve out approximately 40 acres for use as a certified industrial site.  Further information will be provided as it develops after the closing on the sale of the plant to Mr. Bell.  In addition, they are looking at another 13-acre site outside of Ecusta.
 
Regarding infrastructure, there have been discussions with the City of Brevard for the extension of water and sewer along U.S. 64 toward Hendersonville.
 
EDAB – Strategic Plan, Goal 4:  Mr. Dan Collier, chairman of the Economic Development Advisory Board (EDAB), presented a report updating commissioners on their efforts to identify target markets for the area.  The EDAB is currently working with two companies to identify how the county should proceed with targeting specific manufacturing segments, relating to 1) medical device manufacturing and 2) sports-related activities (i.e., bicycle or bike-component manufacturing).  The EDAB expects to present specific recommendations in the near future.
 
Mr. Collier mentioned that Mark Burrows has created a brief form to distribute a summary of the local business environment and economic development opportunities to businesses.  This information will supplement information on the website.
 
Economic Summary:  Mark Burrows presented a brief summary on major issues being addressed by his office:
· Ecusta:  Mr. Burrows has been working with Clifford Bell on the concept of developing a full-service business center with electricity, water, sewer, and T1 and broadband capability for internet, etc.
· Mr. Bell anticipates bringing the pulp mill back on line within three months.  According to Mr. Bell, Ecusta has buyers for all the flax pulp he can produce.
· Mr. Burrows has been in communication with Norfolk & Southern in an effort to keep rail service to Pisgah Forest.  At the moment, Norfolk & Southern is in a wait-and-see mode.
·         Nolovita is a manufacturer of paper for poultry bedding that is showing interest in Transylvania County.
·         Mr. Burrows has talked with representatives from the power company in regard to upgrading power plant services.
·         AGFA:  Mr. Burrows, along with Chairman Miller, Artie Wilson, Representative Trudi Walend, Representative Charles Taylor, Senator Elizabeth Dole and Secretary of Commerce Jim Fain, have been working on facilitating the sale of AGFA.
·         PharmAgra:  PharmAgra has received a grant of $67,500 to help them refurbish their plant.  The money is a pass through loan, and is contingent upon their hiring 27 people for the plant.  A tour of the plant is tentatively scheduled for July 29, 2003.
·         Coats North America:  To dispel rumors of its closing, Mr. Burrows visited Coats American and found that it will be closed for the 4th of July holiday; however, the textile industry is suffering and Coats may not be able to compete in the United States.
 
After Mr. Burrows summarized the opportunities for the area, the Chairman thanked him for his report.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
APPOINTMENT OF ENFORCEMENT OFFICER
Citing §16-109 of the sign ordinance, the county manager recommended that commissioners consider appointing the building code administrator to be the sign enforcement officer.  He also suggested that the planning board review and consider making clarifying changes to specific sections of the current sign ordinance.  
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to appoint the building code administrator to serve as the sign enforcement officer, and that the Planning Board review and make recommendations as necessary for clarifying changes to the sections involving enforcement, and appeals and penalties of the sign ordinance.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davenport.
 
During discussion, Commissioner Guice suggested that the entire sign ordinance be reviewed and updated by the Planning Board. 
 
Commissioner Guice moved to amend the motion to have the Planning Board review the entire sign ordinance, with particular reference to §16-109, seconded by Commissioner Davenport. 
 
There was discussion regarding the need to review the entire ordinance.  Commissioner Davenport called the question.
 
The motion passed with a vote of 3 ayes (Chairman Miller and Commissioners Davenport and Guice) and 2 nays (Commissioners Cilley and Duvall).
 
Vote on the original motion as amended was 4 to 1 (Commissioner Duvall voted no).
 
REQUEST FOR FIRE TAX RESERVE FUNDS
· Mark McGaha, Connestee Fire Department Chief, requested funds to make repairs to the destroyed burn building used for training purposes.  He explained that the building was damaged over time and has not been usable for about two years.  He also stated that many counties also use this building for burn training.  He reported that $10,781 remains in the Connestee’s budget.
· The Cedar Mountain Fire Department has requested that the $6,240.50 available in the fund balance be released in order to pay down the debt on their rescue truck.  It was noted that $91,000 was previously allocated during the recent budget workshops.   Mr. John Dorner of Cedar Mountain Fire Department stated that the purpose of his request was to reduce the department’s ongoing expenses.  His department would like to pay down the truck debt, and refinance the balance at 3.1%.
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to approve the recommendation of the county manager to release $10,781 for repairs to the fire training building at the Connestee Fire Department, and the release of $6240.50 to Cedar Mountain Fire Department to be used to further pay down their debt.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Guice.
 
During discussion, Commissioner Cilley expressed a concern that other departments will request all the money held in reserve for them.  Commissioner Duvall responded by saying that that was the purpose of the money.
 
The county manager stated that he anticipates a request from Balsam Grove Volunteer Fire Department for additional monies (not included in their budget request) to cover the cost of an audit. 
 
After Commissioner Guice called the question, the motion passed with a unanimous vote.
 
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mental Health:  The manager reported that, in an earlier eight-county consortium, representation on the LME board had been decided upon.  One county is now opposing the concept of eight county managers and a progressive (smaller than eight) number of representatives from the mental health field over three years. That county wants equal representation on both sides.  However, the county managers feel that the counties should have control, at least during the earlier years.   If we cannot come to an agreement, we may have to go on without that county as a part of the LME.  Mr. Wilson stated that the State feels that we are doing what is the intent of the law and that the counties are ultimately responsible for what happens with the LME.  Commissioner Duvall asked if it would create a problem if the LME dropped to seven counties, and was told that it would not.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
 
COMMISSIONER’S COMMENTS
None
 
CLOSED SESSION
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to enter closed session per NCGS 143-318-11(a)(4) (Location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the public body, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development incentives that may be offered by the public body in negotiations), and to allow the county manager, county attorney, Mark Burrows, and county clerk to be present for the discussion, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
The group entered closed session and received information from Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows and the manager regarding possible expansion of industry in the area.  Mr. Burrows requested and received direction from the commissioners regarding any incentives he might offer.
 
Mr. Burrows also updated commissioners on other economic development issues and was instructed on how to proceed.
 
Following the discussion, Commissioner Duvall moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
OPEN SESSION
 
The group entered open session.  No member of the public or media returned to the meeting.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to seal the minutes of the closed session, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimous carried.
 
As there was no further business, Commissioner Davenport moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 10:40 p.m.
 
 
 
                                                                                    _________________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
ATTEST:                                                                      Board of County Commissioners
 
 
 
______________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
 
